North Rigton Parish Council

Annual Parish Meeting
Wednesday 7th May 2025, at St John’s Church, North Rigton
Minutes of the Meeting 
1. Attendance / apologies

1.1. Councillors: Mary Hopkins (Chairman), Barbara Massey (Vice Chairman) Lisa Edwards, Tim Bennett and Richard Farrar. Also present Nathan Hull (NYC) and Mike Richards (Clerk). 
1.2. No parishioners attended. 
1.3. Apologies were received and accepted from John Ellacott. 
2. Minutes of the last meeting held on 1st May 2024 and Matters Arising 
The Chairman briefly went through all issues raised in the 2024 meeting and was pleased to report that corrective action had been taken on all matters as necessary. The minutes had been agreed as a true record and signed by the Chairman at the July 2024 meeting.

3. Chairman’s Report 2024-25 
     Thank you once more to the members of the Parish Council and our Clerk,  
     Mike Richards for your work this year.

What we have achieved:

· To ease the burden on residents the council froze our Precept for the financial year 2025/26, maintaining it at the same level as 2024/25. This can only be a one year saving as an attempt to cushion the blow of the increases in taxes required by the County Council. 

· The VAS sign is still not operating as we would wish. We shall continue to attempt to find a more appropriate location for it to provide the Parish Council with useful information on traffic speeds and volume.
· Unfortunately, the Oak Tree we planted for the King’s coronation did not survive. A replacement smaller tree has been planted with a Tree Guard. 

· Our annual Gala in June was a very different event! Rain, Rain and more Rain! Consequently, we were very grateful that the Square & Compass allowed us to move to their Back Bar where we were able to serve our own beer and wines, which had been donated by The Square & Compass, served cakes and enjoyed our pizzas and hot dogs! The only sales opportunity we missed was that there was limited space to run the tombola. Fortunately, at a BBQ event in September, again courtesy of The Square & Compass, we ran the BBQ. A huge thanks to Lisa Edwards & Becs Creeney for this.

Despite the much reduced activity, we were still able to raise some £400 towards Parish Funds. 

We Aim to:

· Be in the position to maintain the appearance of the village and make the village garden a place to visit for all Parish residents and all age groups. Many walkers pause at the garden and families from other villages find it a safe and pleasant place to visit.

· Encourage residents and land-owners to maintain the areas around their properties to enhance the experience of residents and visitors alike.

· Lobby the appropriate authorities in an attempt to address the condition of the road surfaces throughout the parish and continue to address the problems of vehicles using the parish as a “rat run” to the A658 and the A61.

Our two major concerns as a Parish Council are Planning and Highways matters. 

Planning: 

Planning Applications: We respond to all planning applications within the parish, although we have no powers in relation to planning matters, we are consulted by the Planning Authority and submit responses taking into account the views of concerned residents and analysing the impact of the proposed development on the environment and local conditions. We are not always happy with the decisions made by the Planning Authorities! 
Unauthorised Developments:

The council is concerned that little or no action is taken by the Planning Authority (North Yorkshire Council) regarding unplanned developments in the parish. This is despite reports being submitted and acknowledgements received. We can only apologise to residents for the apparent failure of the Planning Authority to take enforcement action or refuse planning approval where seemingly appropriate.

Highways: 

Traffic: The A658 junction with Hall Green Lane and Dunkeswick Lane continues to be a serious concern. Each time there is an accident at the location, residents express their concerns and offer solutions to the very real problem. Councillor Nathan Hull has become involved with us to address the problem. We’ve had on-site meetings and the police and our MP Sir Julian Smith are now involved in an attempt to get NYC to take action. Highways regulations hinder many suggested options, so we are unfortunately in a position that we have to wait and see what can be and is done to improve or even alleviate the danger. 

Parking in the Village: Despite the efforts of The Square & Compass inappropriate parking in the village is still an issue for many residents. The Parish Council continues to respond when necessary.

A658 Footpath: It appears that parents being able to walk to school safely with their children, is a very low priority for NYC. We have repeatedly asked for the footpath from Huby into North Rigton to be improved, but with only limited success. We will continue to press for action.

Brackenwell Lane: Despite the road surface on Brackenwell Lane being patched, the surface has deteriorated once more, much to the frustration of residents. 

High Moor Road: Patching on this well used route into and out of the village has, as we are all aware, done nothing to improve the surface. Drivers weave their way along the road, often on the wrong side to avoid the major bad patches. An accident waiting to happen, however all our concerns and complaints have fallen on deaf ears with the Highways department,

Residents are encouraged to use the self-reporting system to Highways about the various pot-holes, blocked drains and crumbling roads in the parish. The clerk still reports such matters on a regular basis, but the more the merrier!!
Water: 

The crumbling pavement on Church Hill which constantly has water flowing from it, is still a nuisance and a hazard in winter. Yorkshire Water categorically state that it is not fresh water, therefore is not their responsibility. We believe the Highways department have marked the spot up for repair on at least two occasions with no follow-up. The Parish Council continues to attempt to get some action!
Community:

Defibrillator: This still has not yet been used! We will be running some First Responders courses in the village, for the Community over the coming months. 
(Dates for your diaries: 
Basic First Aid - 6.30pm on Wednesday 21st May, at the Square and Compass.
Defibrillator familiarisation and use – 10.00am on 6th September as above.)
Generator: Our small generator which residents can ask to use in times of emergency. However, due to the lack of demand and use, the council is considering its sale.

Litter: The Annual Litter-pick was held again this year. Thanks to Barbara Massey for organising. A request was made to hold another event later in the year. We are grateful for the support of residents from throughout the parish who assist with this.
Support for other organisations: We are limited to what we can support as a Parish Council, but continue to give small donations towards the The Village News (enabling us to report as a council and advertise events) British Legion (in return for Poppy Wreaths) St John’s Church (towards the upkeep of the grounds)
Neighbourhood Watch Scheme: North Rigton is registered and residents are invited to sign up for notifications. We post articles on the Parish Council face-book page, on the web site which are of relevance to our community.
Visual & Physical Amenities:

We continue to ask residents to cut the verges in front of their own properties. Hill Top Common continues to be cut by a volunteer.

A contractor continues to cut the village approach verges from April to September, and a different contractor cuts the verges on the approaches to the village in the Autumn.

With price increases for these two jobs expected, we will need to seek new quotations for the 2026 season. The maintenance of hedges and ditches is the responsibility of landowners.

Communications:

The Parish web site provides an essential communication tool. The Parish Council FaceBook page provides regular up to date information. The front page of the new site gives to access to the FaceBook page and to a “Rigton Events” face-book page too. 
www.northrigton.org
The village Notice board hosts the information the council needs to share with residents. It also displays events taking place in the village and beyond.

We use the Village News publication to communicate with residents.

Our community FaceBook page requires you to register to see what is happening. It is for residents of North Rigton and the surrounding villages to communicate and share information, seek advice and share their photographs of the area around us. We do not allow advertising.

The dedicated e-mail address for the Parish Clerk, Mr. Mike Richards: northrigtonparishcouncil@gmail.com
Mary Hopkins  28/04/2025
RIGTON GALA 2025 – Saturday 14th June:
In the Village Garden

· Light Refreshments and Tombola 4.30 – 6.00 pm 

· Tombola

· Raffle

· Games and fun activities for adults and children

· Bar from 5.00 pm

· Pizzas and hot-dog supplied by The Square & Compass from 6.30pm

· Music and Dancing from 7.00 pm

SPECIAL EVENT FOR 2025: FUN DOG SHOW AT 5.00 PM
4. Financial Report 2024-25

The Clerk had circulated copies of the Annual Accounts and asked for any questions, but councillors were content with the accounts as presented. The Clerk went on to confirm that the Parish Council’s finances continue to be in a healthy state, although a small deficit of £1012 was recorded in the Annual Accounts.  This was almost entirely due to the reduced income from the Village Gala, following the virtual washout on the day! This fact stresses the importance of fundraising, particularly the annual gala. Without this fundraising, the only way for the Parish to be maintained to its current high standard, would be for a significant increase in the precept. Councillors are obviously very aware  of the cost of living concerns of all parishioners and hence have maintained the precept demand at its existing level for 2025-26. There were no individual items of expenditure, compared with the previous years, requiring specific comment, although I’m happy to answer any questions.
A VAT reclaim for 2024/25 of some £980 will be made in early Summer.

I have produced a budget monitoring spreadsheet which will enable councillors to monitor more closely income and expenditure on a regular two monthly basis, compared with the agreed annual budget. This will allow any significant divergences to be quickly identified and the necessary action taken.

That concludes my report for the financial year ended 31 March 2025. 
There being no questions, Councillors approved the accounts, subject to audit. 
5. NYC perspective – Cllr Hull briefly summarised key points relevant to the 
Parish Council. 
 

- he is to meet with Richard Flinton, NYC Chief Executive, to 
                       discuss “Rigton Crossing” and possible solutions;
   

- Village Garden – new Trust and Trustee status – all in hand. 
                       He will contact the new trustees, Cllrs Edwards and Bennett, 
                       when the next stage of the process is ready;
  

- speed limits. NYC is to carry out a “root and branch” review of 
                       speed limits in the County, with particular reference to the 90+ 
                       roads around schools. The proposal is to apply 20mph limits to 
                       these roads and this should give the opportunity for this limit to 
                       be applied to Hall Green Lane and around the village;
  

- bin collections – new timetable. This seems to be working well 
                       and is producing significant savings for NYC;

  

- Boundary Commission Review and proposals – objective is to 
                       reduce the number of councillors (and wards) from 90 to 89, 
                       and even out the number of residents in each election area. 
                       NYC’s counter proposal has been rejected initially and a further 
                       approach will be made. Cllr Hull gave several examples of 
                       strange reconfigurations and the problems they present.
      The Chairman thanked Cllr Hull for his informative presentation, and he 
      left the meeting at this point.    

6. Electors’ Questions/Comments
No questions had been submitted in advance to the clerk and no questions or comments arose at the meeting.


The Chairman then thanked all for their attendance and contributions and closed the meeting at 7.50pm.

Signed ……………………………..



Date …………
Chairman

